MINUTES of a Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 22nd February 2010 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place, at 7.30 p.m. 
This Meeting was preceded by a Power of Well-being Training session given by Katie Fielding, the Honorary Secretary for the Wilts. Association Local Councils which commenced at 6.15 p.m. The Training was  attended by 10 Council Members, the Clerk, Margaret Mylchreest and Teresa Strange.
Present: Cllr. Mike Mills; Cllrs. Elizabethe Bean; Rolf Brindle; Paul Clark; Gregory Coombes; John Glover; Don Millard; Pat Nicol; Stephen Petty; Mike Sankey and Richard Wood.

Apologies : The Clerk reported  she had found a note from Cllr. Chivers at the door to say he would not be attending the meeting as he could not make anyone hear to let him in. Staff queried this as they had been on duty at this time to answer the buzzer.
361/09
Chairman’s thanks and welcome: The Chairman expressed thanks to all the councillors and staff who had participated in the Power of Well-being training. He welcomed Wiltshire Council Officer Bill Parks from the Highways Department who had been asked to come along to explain progress re road repairs at Bowerhill.

362/09 
Declarations of Interest:  All members of Melksham Without Parish Council  declared an interest in PA MW10 000317 for a new Village Hall at Berryfield, as the applicant and made no comments on this application.   Cllr Steve Petty declared an interest in all matters relating to Planning as a member of the Wiltshire Council Planning Committee. 

It was resolved to suspend Standing Orders to enable a period for public participation:
363/09
Public Participation
1. Road improvements, Bowerhill: Wiltshire Council Officer Bill Parks reported that unfortunately there had been some confusion at Bowerhill re planned road repairs because of   some early pre-patching work which had been done, where road surfaces had gone. This led some residents to think the patching was all that was being done which was not correct. The planned road repair programme was comprehensive. At Elm Close, £9,000 was to be spent, at Sunderland Close, £10,000, at Barnes Wallis Close, £10,000, at Dowding Way £5,000, at Mitchell Drive, £5,000 and at Halifax £41,000. Works were due to start on 1st March and would take approximately one week, finishing with Halifax Road which would be repaired on the Friday, Saturday and Sunday.
The Council Chairman, Cllr Mills welcomed this news. Nothing had been done in Halifax Road for a long time.

Cllr. Brindle asked whether the new road markings which had recently been put in, would be re-done.

Bill Parks replied that Wiltshire Council was embarrassed that the road was being re-surfaced so soon after road markings had been renewed. He had been liaising with Andy Cadwallader re having the road markings restored within the next two weeks. 
Cllr. Glover referred to the fact that across the UK, the Utility Service companies were continually digging up the road. Were they required to re-instate it to the same standard as the original after this had been done?

Bill Parks emphasised that they were required to put back both roads and pavements to the same standard. If red surfacing was taken up, it had to be replaced.

Cllr. Glover directed Mr Parks’ attention to an area of road which required urgent attention,  on the corner of Wellington Drive as one entered he Drive from Halifax Road. 

Bill Parks noted this down.

Cllr Millard  referred to poor surfacing done by some contractors, which crumbled a few days later if there was wet or cold weather. He trusted the Bowerhill surfacing was of a better standard.

Bill Parks confirmed that a new material was now being used which set under water.

The Chairman  reported he would pass on all the information at the forthcoming Bowerhill Residents’ Meeting on Wednesday night, 24th February. He thanked Bill for coming and Bill Parks then left the Meeting.

2. Wiltshire Council budget: Wiltshire Councillor Roy While reported that Wiltshire Council was fixing the Budget tomorrow. A figure of £870 million had been set; of which  over 50% was spent on schools. The overall increase was 2.3%. For West Wiltshire the increase was 1.8%,; the lowest increase of the four district areas. The biggest increase had been for highways. Since Christmas, there had been auditing activity and the fee received from the external Auditor was now £500,000. The Selwood Housing Board would be receiving resources for new housing projects. 

3. Sainsbury Planning Application:  Cllr. Roy While reported that this planning application had been deferred due to outstanding flooding issues. It would come back to the Planning Committee within the next six weeks. 
Cllr. Baines asked if a new bus service had been integrated into the new layout.

Cllr. Petty reported that on plans one bus gate had been missing.

Cllr. While  emphasised his support for the application. Questions were being asked about whether it would increase flooding. The garage was being re-sited on the plan and there were proposals re the footpath and gating as well.

The Council re-convened.

364/09
Minutes, Planning Committee 8th February: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.
365/09
Arising from Min. 347/09 (b) Structure next to Mavern House: An email had been received from the Planning Compliance Officer Sue Morgan to inform that she had requested the owner to remove the structure and to apply for retrospective planning permission for the new wooden structure within the next 28 days.

366/09
Arising from Min.347/09 (d) Wiltshire and Swindon Waste Site Allocations – Consultation Paper:  The Clerk  reported that two new facilities were planned at Bowerhill for commercial waste. These were a) Strategic Waste Site on the old Christie Miller site -  likely to be large enough to serve a district –sized area and b) a Local Waste Site – large enough to serve an area equal to the size of two towns. These sites had been identified to meet regional Spatial Strategy requirements.  Cllr. Millard  emphasised that  these facilities would need the new link road to cope with extra traffic. New buildings were not shown on the Consultation document  which was out of date. Councillors asked how much of the old running track field would be required for a Strategic site and how would it be accessed? Had Wiltshire Council be reserving the Christie Miller Rugby Field for this all along?

How many extra vehicle movements would it create? It would be better to create just one new facility for both purposes as at the Wootton Bassett site. It was noted that the Hills Recycling Centre already backed on to the Golf Course. Having another new facility along the southern boundary of the Golf Course would make it less viable. 


Resolved: The Council reply to Wiltshire Council with the above comments and requests for more information.

367/09
Planning Applications: The following planning applications were considered by the Council:
MW10/00330  Mr Eglin, Belthane House, Shaw Hill, Shaw, Wilts SN12 8EX..

Proposed detached dwelling and garages on land rear 63 Shaw Hill.

Comments:-  No objection to this application, subject to the Right of Way footpath being maintained as it goes through the applicant's garden.   Please note this resident has in the past, tried to block the Right of Way.
There are mature trees behind the garage – please can these remain as trees provide an important screening.  Would it be possible for a TPO to be put on the more unusual trees please.  
(Since the meeting, local residents  mentioned  the plan contained errors and this comment was also passed on to Wiltshire Council)
MW/10 /00031 1 Padfield Gardens, Berryfield.. Proposed new end of terrace, two storey dwelling adjacent to existing dwelling. Revised plans
Comments:-  The Council reiterates once again that the new house will protrude beyond the building line of Berryfield Lane, and will mar the aspect of the whole road.
The Council had no objection to the following application:-

MW/10/00317  MWPC - Erection of a permanent Village Hall to replace existing portacabin – Land at Berryfield Park, Melksham, Wiltshire.

368/09
Planning Correspondence

1. Local Centre Land, Bowerhill: The Council noted a reply received from the Information Commissioner’s Office to inform that a letter had been sent to Wiltshire Council instructing that it either supply the information requested by the Parish Council or issue a lawful refusal notice in accordance with relevant legislation to explain which exceptions to the duty to disclose were being applied.
2. MW09/03317 Boomerang - Change of use of land to form outdoor leisure 

and recreational use. Notification from Wiltshire Council that planning permission had been granted.

3. Core Strategy 2026  Town Council response: The Council noted the final Town Council submission for the Core Strategy.

369/09         Finance

(i) Receipts: The Council noted the following Council receipt.

           Mrs Margaret Mylchreest for stationery purchase

       £    11.83

(ii) Accounts for payment: Resolved: The following accounts be checked and approved for payment:
           *3554
Wiltshire Council: Planning application for 

  


Berryfield Village Hall                                                                £   167.50

 * Paid since last meeting

3555
The Consortium: Office stationery £140.23 + VAT
     £   164.78


3556
Wiltshire Publications Ltd: Melksham News


Quarterly Newsletter £140.00 + VAT                                         £   164.50


3557
BT: Telephone Line Rent 01.01.10 – 31.03.10
  


Call Charges 08.10.09-07.01.10 £96.91 + VAT                          £  111.46


3558
Leekes Ltd: Materials to “secondary glaze” windows 


at Crown Chambers £50.49 + VAT                                            £     59.32


3559
Mrs Mary Jarvis: Feb salary + 2008/09 b’dated pay       £



3560
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: Feb salary + 2008/09 
  

            backdated pay                                                                               £  
3561    Mr Terry Cole: Hours 16.01.10-06.02.10 (64 hrs) +£25  

travel lump sum + £55.65 mileage + 2008/09 backdated pay     £  

3562
Mrs Teresa Strange: Feb salary + Jan ’10 backdated  


pay + 2008/09 backdated pay + expenses (£1)
                    £   
            3563
Mrs Gill Butler: Hours 14.01.10 – 11.02.10 (20 hrs)

+ 2008/09 backdated pay                                                                  £  

3564
Mrs Elaine Cranton: Jan office cleaning (6¾ hrs)
  


+ Sick pay (2¼ hrs) + 2008/09 backdated pay                                 £    
3565 
Inland Revenue: Tax & NI, Employer/ee

         £   636.66 

3566
Wiltshire Council – Wiltshire Pension Fund

 

            Superannuation Employer/ee – Jarvis/Strange                                £   600.22
(iii) Joint Grant Application to Melksham Area Board: Letter received from the Melksham Area Board to inform that the Joint Parishes Flashing Speed Signs application had been declined because equipment was available via the Community Speed Watch Scheme. The Clerk reported that she had replied to express disappointment and to question how this scheme worked but had not yet received any replies.
(iv) Melksham Area Board – Concerns re Interests: Concerns were expressed that, at the Board Meeting held on 8th February, 3 Wiltshire Councillors who were also Town Councillors declared interests in grant applications from the Town Council and then proposed, seconded and voted for them. Four town council grant applications had thus been approved. The rural parish councils in the Melksham Area Board were disadvantaged because they had, at best, only one Board representative from one particular parish.  No other local council had a 50% majority of members on the Board. Cllr. Wood emphasised that the problem lie with the way in which the Boards had been constituted rather than with members themselves who had declared interests.
Resolved: The Council seek advice from Wiltshire Council Monitoring Officer.

(v) New basketball court, Shaw: The Clerk reported that quotations has now been received for doubling the basketball court at Shaw to create a proper basketball court. There was an option to either mirror the existing half court and install another area of tarmac and basket or to install what was termed a “combination unit” which was a basket and goal – mouth at each end. This would then widen use of the court for 5- aside hard court football or hockey. Costs to create a combination court were in the region of £12,500 - £13,500. It was agreed in 

principle to support the combination option and to source grant aid so that the project could go ahead.
Resolved: The Council support the creation of a full combination court at Shaw Playing Field and research possible sources of grant aid.
(vi) Parish Rights of Way Information Boards – Grant Award:  The Chairman   reported that the Grant Application to the  WC Parish Improvements Grants Scheme for £750  to install 4 Information Boards had been successful The WC Rights of Way Officer Tim Chinnick wished to adopt the project for a MSc Course assignment and Wiltshire Council had now agreed extra funding and staffing support to see the project through to conclusion. Two meetings had been held to date with WC Officers who had now costed a greatly enhanced project at £5,000. The Parish Council had been asked if it would match fund this cost and serve on a Joint Steering Committee. Cllrs. Bean,  Baines, Brindle, Clark and Sankey had attended meetings to date.  The Clerk  reported that  there was extra funding for Highway and Footpaths  Improvement in Council Reserves. Following discussion it was agreed to ask Wiltshire Council if maximum expenditure  could be slightly reduced to £4,000, if possible. 
Resolved: 1. The Council give full support for a Joint Project to go ahead with Wiltshire Council 2. The Council match fund the project to a total value of £4,000. 3. The Council give delegated powers to a Joint Wiltshire Council/Parish Council Steering Committee to make decisions re this project.
Cllrs. Bean,  Baines, Brindle, Clark and Sankey represent the Council on the Joint Steering Group.
370/09
Minutes, Council Meeting 18th January 2010: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting

be formally approved with the following amendment:


Min. 325/09(c), Line 16, delete “Kennet & Avon”, insert “Wilts and Berks”

371/09
Arising from Min. 316/09 Dog-bins, Hornchurch Road: The Chairman reported that Wiltshire Council Officer Roger Witt had emailed him to confirm that the first round of   adoptions should take place before Easter. This would enable the remaining state roads to be adopted shortly afterwards.


Resolved: The Council write to Mr Witt to thanks him for his email and to ask that he would let the Parish Council know when land  adoption had taken place.

372/09
Arising from Min. 319/09 Core Strategy 2026: The Council noted a copy of the Town Council’s final submission on the Core Strategy 2026.

373/09
Arising from Min. 334/09 Adoption of telephone kiosks: A reply was received from BT to inform that care of listed boxes did require extra responsibilities. Red Kiosk which were not adopted would remain in situ for the time being.  Use and maintenance costs would be monitored, with a view to consulting the community again in the future, if necessary.

374/09
Arising from Min. 339/09 Neighbourhood Watch Schemes: The Chairman reported that this matter had been discussed at the last Community Safety Meeting. The Chairman, Colin Goodhind was going through the process of setting up a Scheme in Longford Road and would report back shortly. It seemed that while some NW Co-ordinators did received information from the Police and disseminated it quickly, others did not. The issue re who supplied the NW signs was also being discussed. The former SEB used to pay for them to go on lamp-posts. Cllr. Nicol suggested that the new


Electricity suppliers, Scottish and Southern Electric be approached re sponsorship of the signs.


Resolved:  The Council pass on this suggestion to the Community Safety Group.
375/09
Arising from Min. 341/09 Asda development –S106 Transport Gains: The Council noted a reply from Wiltshire Council Planning Dept. to ask for further information as to how the Parish Council would like to see the Section 106 Agreement transport funds spent. It was noted that Cllr. Chivers had requested more bus services for Whitley and Roundponds. The Council agreed to put forward two schemes for funding:
a) Cycleway from Beanacre to the new Asda store to join the Station Approach cycleway and then be aligned down the dual carriageway to Asda.

b) A Subsidy for the Melksham Area Community Minibus as this would benefit the whole Community Area, including Melksham Without residents.
Resolved: The following Schemes be put forward for funding by the Section 106 Legal Agreement.
376/09       Arising from Min. 324/09 Golden Fleece Cricket Club: The Council noted a written report from the Clerk to advise that a final 3 year lease had been granted for use of the cricket field. As there had been breaks in the lease and period of usage he field was unlikely to obtain Village Green Status. Howard Fountain the Captain was in liaison with Mr Nicholas re the possibility of obtaining planning permission to play cricket on one of his fields and would keep the Parish Council informed of progress.

376/09
Arising from Min. 342/09  Beanacre Play Park – Lease memorandum: The Council noted that the final Memorandum to the Lease had now been signed off and received. This included the following alterations:


It was noted that Stanford Cole had emphasised the Council did not have a Right of Way to the side gate and had suggested the gate be moved to the back boundary. 

Resolved: The Council reply to Stanford Cole to explain the Parish Council did have a Right-of Way to the side double gate for grass-cutting purposes, although the present contractor did not need to use this access.

377/09
Beanacre & Shaw Play Parks – Safety Warning signs: The Council noted that ROSPA Inspectors had advised of the need for a sign outside the Play Areas to make drivers aware of children in the vicinity. It was agreed to ask Wiltshire Council to erect signs outside the Play Areas at  Shaw and Beanacre. 

Resolved: The Council write to Wiltshire Council to request that “Caution Play Area” signs be erected in Beanacre Church lay-by and at The Beeches, Shaw.

378/09
Minutes, Allotment Committee 8th February 2010: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.
379/09
Arising from Min.352/09 Option to have additional allotments at Berryfield: The Clerk reported that she was awaiting a date from Trevor Guley for a site meeting.
380/09
Allotment Committee recommendations: Resolved: The recommendation as detailed in Min 252/09 be formally approved by the Council.

381/09 
Minutes, Bowerhill Sports Field Working Party, 8th February 2010: Resolved: The Minutes of this Meeting be formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

382/09
Sports Field Working Party recommendations: Resolved: The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 357/09 to 360/09 be formally approved by the Council.

383/09
Residents’ Sports Field Survey – final draft: The Council reviewed the final draft Survey. Cllr. Glover proposed the Survey Heading be amended to include the word “Youth Facilities”. This was agreed. The Heading would read: Residents’ Views on the future of Bowerhill Sports Field  and Youth Facilities. The Clerk reported that she had received some comments from David Hubbard via Cllr. While  re the first draft Survey which appeared to have been circulated by Cllr While to Wiltshire Council Officers even though the Parish Council had not seen or approved it. The Survey had only been finalised the previous week.  There was discussion re how Cllr. While had obtained this early copy. Councillors expressed concern at Cllr While’s actions which were felt to be premature and out of order. It was agreed to write to Cllr. While to protest about his behaviour.  


The Clerk further reported that The Villager Team had agreed to incorporate the Survey into the  March edition of the Villager magazine so that only a collection envelope would have to be distributed with each magazine. The envelopes had now been stamped with the Council name and were ready to be delivered. The March edition of the Villager would be distributed during the week commencing 22nd March.  It would be appreciated if councillors could help with collection of the Surveys which would be done by existing staff and possible extra casual help as soon as the Clerk returned from Australia  from 15th April onwards. Residents also had the option to return envelopes themselves either to local councillors or the Council office. The closing date for return of Surveys was 23rd April. Katie Fielding from WALC was being asked to verify the Survey results.  Cllr. Petty  requested 350 copies of the Survey so that it could be distributed at Berryfields as well as Bowerhill via the local magazine. This was agreed.  Councillors  present offered help with envelope collection.

Resolved: 1.  The Council formally approve the final draft Survey and the arrangements made for distribution via the Villager. 2. The Council prepare 350 Surveys with envelopes for distribution with the BASRAG magazine. 3. A letter be sent to Cllr. While to express the Council’s concern re the premature distribution of the Survey. 
384/09
Development East of Melksham - Flooding at Sandridge Road: The Council noted letters from Mr Sheate and Mr McNab. Cllr. Baines  gave a report of the serious flooding problem which had occurred at Sandridge Road due to contractors’ excavations for the planned new road and housing development there. Water had flooded the adjacent land owned by Mr Sheate and the road. Wiltshire Council Officer Phil Tilley had sorted out the contractors and the road flooding. The contractors had now installed further drainage measures. However there were still problems due to highway drains having been blocked by silt in the floodwater. The excess flow had disrupted the watercourse on Mr Sheates’ land.  He hoped to attend a forthcoming site meeting with Mr Sheate to sort out the remaining drainage problems. Cllr. Millard emphasised that problems were occurring with major construction works where contractors were gouging out land before putting in adequate drainage measures. The problems at Sandridge had also affected pavements used by children to get to/from Forest and Sandridge school 
385/09
Flooding at Woodrow Road: The Council noted a copy letter from the WC Land Drainage Officer Tim Bray to the landowner Mr Bourne asking that the ditch be reinstated within four weeks and a letter with photos of flooding from resident Mrs Burchell. Cllr. Baines emphasised that there had been flooding around the Burchell property because it had been built on  flood plain.
386/09       Parish Postal Services & Post boxes  This item was deferred as Cllr. Chivers was not at the Meeting. The Clerk  reported she had contacted the Post Office several times re the broken mail box at Whites Corner. Cllr. Millard referred to the continuing long queues in Melksham Post Office and emphasised that another post office was needed in the town.
387/09
Parish Grit Bins – request for extra bins: The Council noted a letter with map from Wiltshire Council to ask if the Parish  Council  would assist with management of local grit bins. Were existing bins still required and were any extra bins needed? Councillors agreed they would be happy to let the Clerk know when bins needed to be refilled. The Clerk reported that she had passed on a request from Cllr. Chivers for extra grit bins in Whitley and Wiltshire Council had agreed to provide extra bins at Westhill and at Whites Corner. It was noted that the Grit Bin in the parish in Semington Road was shown as being just over the canal bridge, outside the parish. Councillors requested extra bins at the following locations:- a) Mitchell Drive b) Halfway down Falcon Way c) top of Pathfinder Way d) at junction of The Beeches with A365.  

Resolved: The Council reply to request extra bins at the locations detailed above and to confirm it would inform Wiltshire Council when bins needed to be refilled. 
388/09
General Correspondence for action: 

(i) New footway, Whitley:  A response was received from Wiltshire Council stating that funding for provision of a footway in Top Lane came under the “integrated transport” improvement category. Schemes were assessed in terms of the benefit to a community as a whole. This Scheme did not have sufficient priority to be allocated LTP funding for 2009.2010 and would be re-assessed for the 2010/2011 programme.

Resolved: The Council reply to emphasise the urgency for better footways for safety reasons and the need for a footway to be installed as soon as possible.
(ii) Change to law on playing music in public buildings: A paper was received from 
National Council for Voluntary Service to express concern that changes to the law were being made which would mean a licence would be required for  playing any music in public buildings. This had high cost implication for village halls and youth clubs and made running voluntary clubs more complex. Local councils were urged to make representations to local MPs for the law not to be changed.  
Resolved: The Council make representations to local MPs Andrew Murrison and Michael Ancram.
(iii) King Street Lorry Park: The Chairman reported he had received a letter from Melksham Town Council to express anger that the Parish Council had sent them a copy of a letter sent to Wiltshire Council to reiterate concern re the removal of the lorry park.

Resolved: The Council reply to thank the Town Council for this letter and inform its contents had been noted.

(v) Dog Awareness Event, 3rd March: Letter received from the Dog Warden Sebastian Williams to inform this event was taking place at Bowerhill Sports Field and to ask if somebody would be able meet him beforehand to make him familiar with the usual dog walks. The Chairman informed he had arranged to meet him at the Sports Field.

(vii) DIS Fortnightly Council news service for local government.  The Council considered whether to receive the DIS fortnightly newsletters. 

Resolved: The Council  agreed to subscribe to this service for one year.
389/09
General Correspondence for information: The Council noted the following Correspondence:-
(i)      Town and Parish newsletter for February

(ii)      Dogs on leads  signs at Shaw Playing Field - Reply from Shaw resident Peter Davis to express his  opposition to a dog-run being provided and his continuing concern about  the new signs.
(iv)     Minutes of BASRAG Meeting held 15th February
(v) Newsletter for Child and Adolescent Health Service: It was noted that  Oxfordshire and Buckinghamshire Mental Health Service had taken over delivery of services to Wiltshire. Quite a number of hospital wards were now being used for other purposes. Cllr. Millard  referred to the number of new signs  to Melksham Hospital now being erected around the town.  He emphasised the signs needed to make clear the hospital no longer had a Minor Injury Unit or otherwise the public could be misled.
Resolved: Cllr Millard’s comment be passed on to the Health Advocacy Partnership.  
Meeting closed at 10.00 p.m.

Chairman, 22nd March 2010
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